GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 March 2024 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 
Mr A. Jones

Apologise


Ms M. Kelly

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/092

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the March general meeting. The Chair confirmed attendance at the Royal National Lifeboat Institution 200 year celebration, Malew Civic Sunday service and the Commissioners’ March surgery. 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/093

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 15 February 2024. Ms Heaton proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chair proposed the Board should consider Item 9 as their next agenda item. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 9 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS UPDATE

ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/094

	The Board noted the content of the Statement of Accounts for the 2022/23 financial year. The Chair Welcomed Mr Begley, the Commissioners’ Accountant, to the meeting at 7:04pm. The Chair asked the Board if they had any questions for Mr Begley prior to him giving his briefing update.

Mr Begley advised a large number of local authority accounts for the 2022/23 financial year had not been signed off to date. This should usually have taken place by the end of October but external audit work was ongoing following the appointment of the Auditor General in 2023. Mr Begley advised one of the issues associated with the Commissioners’ accounts was the retention of the housing maintenance reserve which had only been resolved in early March 2024. Further work was required on historic debtors and creditors which the Commissioners’ staff were progressing during the 2023/24 financial year. Mr Begley expressed the hope the Statement of Accounts would be finalised early in April 2024.
Mr Begley provided the following highlights within the Commissioners’ Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2023. 

He highlighted, as stated on page 18, the general revenue reserve had increased by £247,985 to £1,022,538 and the housing maintenance reserve had increased by £1,859  to £378,260. The capital receipt reserves remained at £44,912 and the pension reserve had decreased from £1,889,000 to£159,000. Mr Begley advised the changes in pensions related to an actuary calculation following a mini budget which had temporarily skewed the financial markets in the United Kingdom. The Board should note the pension reserve will return to its previous liability value. Mr Begley advised this issue does not impact on the value of the other reserves. Mr Begley advised overall the Commissioners’ accounts were in very healthy position with large reserves which he understood would be reduced in 2024 on a number of projects including a pilot project to refurbish properties at Reayrt Aalin.
Mr Begley then referenced any significant changes during 2022/23 to the income and expenditure as detailed in pages 40 to 42. He referenced the planned increase in expenditure through the appointment of seasonal workers for a six month period and a full time road sweeping attendant. The increase in income received at the campsite and donation at the Leece Museum through the reinstatement of motorsport events in 2022.  Mr Begley highlighted the loss of income and expenditure on the DOI housing management scheme through the termination of this initiative. Mr Begley highlighted the increase in legal fees associated with drafting the new byelaws and the increase in insurance premiums. 

The Town Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer advised the accounts had been prudently manged to build up the reserves to permit larger projects to be funded without the need to borrow funding and pay the higher interest charges which are currently applicable. He stated the accounts were very similar to previous years which had been successfully audited and no new circumstances had arisen to prevent the lawful signing off of the 2022/23 accounts to comply with the statutory requirement placed on all parties associated with fulfilling this important obligation.

The Chair thanked Mr Begley for his briefing and he left the meeting at 7:25pm
Item 23/068 Housing Deficiency Update
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 29 February 2024 confirming the Commissioners could retain their housing maintenance reserve. Mr Jones stated this was great news and expressed his thanks to the Town Clerk for pursuing this matter.

Item 23/087 Peel Sewerage Treatment Planning Application

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 2 March 2024 from a Peel land owner’s representative objecting to the planning application for the sewerage treat plant. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had, following the Board meeting in February 2024, submitted their written support for this application. Mr Jones stated the issues had previously been raised including during the consideration of the Glenfaba House application and had not been supported by the planning inspector. Mr Jones proposed no further action was necessary at this time. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 23/089 Internal Audit
The Board noted the meeting with the Commissioners’ internal auditor for 2024 had taken place.

Item 23/090 Authorised Enforcement Officer 
The Board noted the Warden’s patrol had been changed to include more frequent trips to Douglas Street Car Park.

Item 23/083 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Manx Utility Authority had recently reported the testing of the samples taken from the beach had identified high volumes of coliforms.

The Town Clerk stated work was in progress removing this material from the beach as part of the post winter seaweed and sand regarding works.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/095
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 29 February 2024 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members reviewed the following applications and agreed not to oppose them: 

a) 23/1501/B Proposed replacement roof at Braeside, 8 Mountain View;
b) 24/00008/B Replacement windows and doors at 36 Patrick Street;
c) 24/00101/B Installation of skylights at Sunset Cottage, 10 Gib Lane;
d) 24/0116/B Conversation of garage into habitable room at 14 Fuchsia Road;
e) 24/00206/B Replacement windows at The Manse, 21 Atholl Street;
f) 24/00360/A Proposed removal of chimney stack at 8 Albany Road; and
g) 24/00164/LAW Certificate of lawful development for rear conservatory at 1 Kellys Court, St Peters Lane.

The lead members agreed to oppose planning application 23/01452/B Erection of two light industrial units at land off Stanley Mount, Peel because the development will cause vehicle movement and parking problems on the surrounding streets particularly Stanley Mount and Circular Road. The Commissioners believe the access including visibility and the space for manoeuvring on the site is substandard and represent a road safety risk.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/01335/B Approval for replacement windows at 34 Patrick Street (Retrospective); 

b) 23/01427/B Approval for installation of garage door in existing boundary wall at 8A Crown Street;
c) 23/01255/B Approval for demolition and erection of replacement garage at 39 Douglas Street;
d) 23/01435/B Approval for replacement windows at 12 Orry Lane (Retrospective); 

e) 23/01410/B Approval for demolition of shed and replace with family room at Toronto Vale, Tynwald Road; 

f) 23/01338/C Approval for additional use of former post office as office and/or retail at 29 Douglas Street;
g) 23/01500/B Approval for replacement roof, windows and doors at 22 Church Street (Retrospective);
h) 23/1501/B Approval for replacement of existing roof at Braeside 8 Mountain View; 

i) 24/00008/B Approval for replacement window and door at 36 Patrick Street.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had spoken to the owner of the vacant property on Derby Road who had not recommenced the clearing/repair works to his property until the end of January 2024.

The lead members noted the project team had been advised of the December 2023 Board’s decision to proceed with pilot project on two properties in Reayrt Aalin subject to retaining their housing maintenance reserve funding. 

The lead members noted the content of the December 2023 quarterly housing performance indicators. The Town Clerk reported £412,648 was received in rent with 97 accounts in arears. The largest five accounts in arrears amounted to £19,605. In the quarter, 34 emergency works were completed within 24 hours; 41 urgent works were completed within 10 days and 63 routine works within the one month period.  3 urgent works were completed outside the 10 day period and 13 routine repairs were completed after 28 days. Two property voids were filled from the waiting list and two voids were filled from the transfer list within the 12 weeks period for major voids. At the end of the quarter 3 empty properties existed and the Commissioners’ waiting list consisted of 87 applicants. 57 applicants had no children and 56 of the applicants were aged between 25 and 50 years of age. 

Item 4 Planning Application Ballaterson Farm Development off Ballatessan Meadow (24/00055/B)
The Board noted the content of the planning application documents. The Town Clerk reported none of the issues highlighted by the Commissioners concerning pedestrian and cycling transport had been incorporated within the planning application. The Town Clerk advised the planning documentation did use the standard industry assessments for transport, affordable housing and the treatment of sewerage. Ms Heaton stated the existing roads around Peel would not be able to cope with the additional traffic. Mr Crompton asked if more smaller properties could be included. Mr Harmer referenced the lack of sewerage facilities when the application for the treatment plant is still awaiting assessment by the planning authority. Mr Jones proposed the application should be deferred to permit local authority planning gain to be assessed, infrastructure implications to be reviewed and sustainable transport routes to be clearly defined. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 6 Planning Decision 

The Board noted the decision to refuse planning application 23/01360/A for approval in principle to provide café, community facilities and public toilets at Marine Parade. Mr Jones stated the reasons cited for refusal were contradictory and the development proposed in the application had tourism benefits which built upon facilities which already existed in this area. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should lodge a planning appeal against the refusal decision.  This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed.


	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/096

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 2 February 2024 when the following matters were discussed: 
The lead members requested updates on Oie Voaldyn event scheduled for 4/5 May 2024 and from Metabolizm for their event in August 2024.

The lead members asked for updates  for the Carnival scheduled for 4 August 2024, Peel Day scheduled for 3 June 2024 and Moddey Dhoo event scheduled for 6 June 2024. The lead members asked for the Chair of the Carnival Committee and the Commissioners’ event management consultant to attend their next meeting.

The lead members agreed the Yn Crek Mooar event will take place on 6/7 July 2024.

 The lead members agreed new locations for Tree planting on Peel Hill, Headlands Field, Magher Drine and Maple Avenue. The lead members also agreed to plant trees at the end of Marine Parade behind the stone walling. The lead members discussed a volunteer program to assist with the planting. 
The lead members asked for an update on the goal posts at WestView park. 

The lead members considered the following applications for street trading licences:

The lead members agreed a license for the sole use of the Marine Parade site by Filbey’s and a dedicated space in Fenella Beach Car Park when the Marine Parade site is in use for other events. A fee of £500.00 for Summer 2024 was agreed for this licence. 

The lead members agreed to recommend a licence for Ebb and Flo to operate from Fenella Beach. This licence would require the approval of the Board.

The lead members agreed to hold a Peel Community Award event on 14 March 2024 at the Kelvin Dawson Community Hub. The categories would be decided by the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee and the Chair of the Commissioners.

The lead members noted the content of communication dated 
21 January 2024 concerning the Peel Castle Sleepover and agreed the use of Fenella Beach Car Park 
The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 24 January 2024 from Yn Chruinnaght and agreed the use of Creg Malin Car Park and Marine Parade if the 
Metabolizm event does not go ahead. The lead members also agreed to funding for this event for the same amount as given in 2023.  
The lead members noted the content of communication dated 24 January 2024 concerning the Parish Walk 
and agreed the use of the Town Hall and Town Hall Car Park. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 26 January 2024 concerning the Peel Triathlon and agreed the use of Fenella car Park.

The lead members agreed to discuss celebrations for D Day 80th Anniversary at the next Board meeting. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 1 March 2024 from Peel Golf Club and agreed to sponsor Peel Ladies Golf Cup. 

Item 7 Oie Voaldyn Event Update

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 19 February 2023 from the organisers of the Oie Voaldyn event. Ms Heaton stated she was sorry to see the event would not take place again this year after more funding had been made available by the Commissioners. The funding this event received match that given to other event organisers in Peel including the Carnival. Ms Heaton stated it is unfortunate the government funding this event receives alongside the crowd funding and local sponsorship had not been sufficient to fund the event. The Chair reiterated the commercial sponsorship proposed by the organiser this year would have had a significant adverse impact on local business following the completion of the major East Quay roadworks in Peel last year. The Board unanimously agreed their continued support and hoped to see its return in the future.  

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/097

	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 13 February 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The Lead Members reviewed the Technical Officer’s work report. The Technical Officer provided an update on the following matters.

There are currently a number of empty properties ready for reallocation with several suitable applicants on the waiting list who may fill these properties.

The Technical Officer reported that he is looking at installing new fencing at Peel Hill down to Fenella Beach. He reported that he has ordered 19 new garage doors to replace various garages at a cost of £18,000.00 including fitting, these should arrive within 8-12 weeks. 

The Technical Officer reported that once the project team have completed Reayrt Aalin they will then look at the Town Hall car park. 

The Technical Officer reported that a new stair lift to be fitted on the side wall of the Leece Museum would cost approximately £3,000.00 to £5,000.00 and a decision needs to be made for the exact location. Lead Members agreed to go ahead and purchase the stair lift. He reported an engineer needed to assess the condition of the leaning bell tower at the Philip Christian Centre. The lead members agreed to take the bell tower down as soon as possible in the first instance, with a view of putting it back in the future.

The Technical Officer reported that the work is required to remove asbestos corrugated roof at the Keigs building. This will have an approximate cost of £8,000.00 to £10,000.00 which would include the erection of the scaffolding and the removal of the asbestos. He reported the major refurbishment works on the Castle Street flats works would commence in the next week.

The Technical Officer reported that the new scallop lighting was recently installed at Castle Street, Factory Lane and Queen Street. The lead members discussed making funding available in next year’s budget to install the same lighting at Rheast Lane / Close Quane.

The Technical Officer reported that no decision has yet been made on the wall at St Peter’s Church and an engineer would inspect this wall. He reported that there are still a few things that need finishing off at the Campsite before it opens at the end of March.

The Technical Officer reported that the beach cleaning will be done before Easter with the disposal of seaweed either into the sea at the back of Peel Hill or further along the beach. 

The lead members noted the contents of the Finance Officers report. The lead members noted the overall expenditure and income was consistent with the budget allocations. The following items were reported to the lead members:

Search fees income has been low for several months. The commercial income recorded as slightly higher due to some nominal code miss-booking. The salaries for January still need to be input. There is a small over spend on street lighting due to the replacement of condemned columns. It was noted, the £25,000.00 for Scallop lighting still needs to be paid. The finance costs are currently low than the budget because an invoice for external audit has not been received to date. The Town Hall works are currently low however there are still various works that need to be carried out.
The lead members noted the content of the historic list of debtors recommended to be written-off. The lead members asked for this matter to be deferred to their next meeting.

The lead member stated wild flower planting should only be carried out at areas that are designate in accordance with the Board’s resolution. The lead Member did not support a general No Mow May in the Town. 

The lead members reviewed the charges for commercial properties, garages and parking spaces in accordance with the Board resolution. The lead members agreed a 5% increase on Commercial properties. Garage rent are to be increased from £22.50 per week to £24.00 per week, This will be increase to £25.00 per week in the next financial year. Car parking spaces fees were to increase to £8.00 per week.

The lead member confirmed that the current website provider will continue to maintain the website. The lead member advised that the Commissioners need to look into obtaining quotes for two websites to separate the community Peel Online items and Peel Town Commissioners business. The lead members suggested we keep current provider for Community website and seek quotes for a new business website from the current provider. 

The lead members reviewed the Wardens hours of work and agreed increasing the Warden’s hours would cost more and have little benefit. The lead members expressed a preference for flexibility in the Warden’s hours of work to target enforcement issues. 
Item 9 Statement of Accounts Update

The Board noted this matter was discussed with Commissioners’ Accountant earlier in the meeting.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/098
	Item 10 Meeting with Minister for Infrastructure

The Board noted a preliminary date of 24 April 2024 had been given to the Minister and his confirmation was awaited.

 

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/099
	The Town Clerk reported emergency works were scheduled to take place to temporarily remove the Philip Christian Centre leaning bell tower to allow the replacement of a wooden support lintel.

The Town Clerk reported the Manx Utility Authority would be temporarily closing the River Neb footpath to dig bore holes to determine the extent of ground pollution associated with a historic oil spill at the power station.  
The meeting ended at 8:17pm

	
	
	

	
	
	


4
5

